
 
FEDERAL CFO APPROVED SHOOTING RANGES & CLUBS IN OPT-OUT PROVINCES 

“There were an estimated 1,400 shooting ranges in Canada in 2017.” 
RCMP Access to Information Act Response dated Nov 22, 2018  

Received December 7, 2018 By Dennis R. Young 
 

RCMP ATIP REPORT ON SHOOTING RANGES & CLUBS IN OPT-OUT PROVINCES 

• Alberta = 116 (Spreadsheet attached) 

• British Columbia = 155 (Spreadsheet attached) 

• Manitoba = 116 (No spreadsheet provided with names and locations) 

• Saskatchewan = 108 (Spreadsheet attached) 

• Newfoundland and Labrador = 15 (Spreadsheet attached) 

• Nunavut = 2 (No spreadsheet with names and locations) 
 
“Unknown / no records like this kept by CFOs”: Records identifying problems caused by not having enough 
CFO approved shooting ranges including shortages of facilities for qualification and requalification of firearms 
proficiency for police officers. 
 
FEDERAL CFO's FOR THE OPT-OUT PROVINCES & TERRITORIES: The CFOs in the remaining provinces 
and territories of Alberta/Northwest Territories (AB/NT), British Columbia/Yukon (BC/YT), Manitoba/Nunavut 
(MB/NU), Saskatchewan, and Newfoundland and Labrador are federally appointed and report directly to the 
CFP. These CFOs are referred to as federal CFOs and these jurisdictions are known as the "Opt-out provinces 
and territories". The federal CFOs are RCMP employees reporting to the Director General (DG) CFP through 
the Director, Firearms Regulatory Services. 
 
CFO's FOR OPT-IN PROVINCES: The provinces of Ontario, Quebec, New Brunswick, Prince Edward Island, 
and Nova Scotia are known as the "Opt-in provinces" since these provinces have chosen to administer the 
Firearms Act and its regulations within their jurisdictions. As such, these CFOs are provincially appointed and 
are accountable to the federal Minister of Public Safety through contribution agreements.  
 
EXCERPT FROM 2017 RCMP FIREARMS COMMISSIONER'S REPORT ON SHOOTING RANGES AND 
CLUBS:  CFOs approve and perform inspections of shooting clubs and ranges within their jurisdictions to 
ensure safe operation and compliance with the Firearms Act. Standards set out in the Firearms Act and the 
Shooting Clubs and Shooting Ranges Regulations are intended to ensure the safety of members, visitors and 
the general public. The Program develops and implements range safety measures and reviews range safety 
inspection reports to improve guidelines, procedures and tools used by Firearms Officers for shooting range 
inspections. It also reviews range applications, conducts quality control checks, provides feedback on 
inspection reports and requests or conducts follow-up inspections as required. There were an estimated 
1,400 shooting ranges in Canada in 2017. 
 

http://www.rcmp-grc.gc.ca/en/2017-commissioner-firearms-report
http://www.rcmp-grc.gc.ca/en/2017-commissioner-firearms-report
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